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Meeting Overview
The meeting focused on campus solid waste management with presentations on composting from Dining Services and an overview of solid waste management and recycling provided by Building and Landscape Services (Facilities Management).  Members discussed draft by-laws to oversee the Student Sustainability Fund including project selection criteria.  The conclusion of the meeting focused on agenda planning for future Council sessions.  

Meeting Highlights
Council Updates

Dr. Wylie announced that President Mote has accepted the Council’s endorsements related to a campus lighting standard and building temperatures.  The text is being edited to conform with standard campus policy language and will be released shortly on the campus website and via other channels.  She noted that the Committee for the Review of Student Fees was supportive of the Student Sustainability Fund financing sustainability projects that are broader than renewable energy.  She also explained that Representative Steny Hoyer’s office has indicated that the U.S. Capital would like to partner with the University on sustainability-related initiatives going forward.
Compost Pilot
Colleen Wright-Riva gave an overview of the history of Dining Services’ involvement with composting on campus since 2005 and explained that two on-site compost technologies will be piloted this spring on campus.  The North Campus “Diner” will pilot a bio-digester that turns food waste into waste water within a 24 hour period for discharge down a sanitary sewer.  The South Campus Dining Hall will test a technology that turns food waste into a soil amendment similar to pipe tobacco over a 12 to 24 hour period.  These technologies are being loaned to the campus at no cost and will be evaluated over the next several months.  

Members had a number of questions about the technologies, particularly the wastewater technology, asking for specific details about by-products including nitrogen, phosphorus and other gases (in addition to CO2).  There were questions about whether it is truly a “closed loop” system as water is added to the machines and then discharged down the sewer.  One member expressed concern about passing impacts downstream (as opposed to using the by-product on campus as a soil amendment) but other members noted that the Washington Suburban Sanitary Commission is testing the by-products from the wastewater technology and the local wastewater treatment plant is capable of removing nitrogen and phosphorus so that these nutrients do not affect local waterways and the Chesapeake Bay.
There were also questions about the soil amendment technology and whether the resulting compost might load soils with nitrates and other nutrients and how these impacts will be measured and monitored.  It was also noted that this technology has additional operational costs in terms of the labor needed to transport and store the compost until it can be applied to campus grounds.

The pilots will begin around April 1 and the Council will be kept apprised of Dining Services’ findings. Members requested additional information about the waste to water technology which can be found at:

http://www.orcagreen.net/index.htm and http://wastetowaterenv.com/.
Recycling and Solid Waste
Sandy Dykes and Bill Guididas shared campus solid waste data, including tons sent to landfills, the waste diversion rate, and the greenhouse gas implications of solid waste disposal.  The results of recent waste audits in a number of campus buildings were shared which showed that significant amounts of materials currently thrown in the trash can be recycled.  The presenters noted a number of on-going efforts to increase waste diversion including improvements in the recycling of construction waste, particularly for small projects, by working with both Campus Projects and Procurement to ensure the appropriate requirements are included in construction contracts.  
It was noted that Facilities Management implemented a program several years ago called “Can the Can.”  Employees were given small desktop bins for their trash (that they must empty themselves) and larger in-office recycling bins that are emptied by housekeeping staff.  Members asked about how this was received and it was noted that there were some staff who wanted their trashcans back.  It was suggested that these cultural shifts should be rolled out in a way that makes the new standard clear and provides less room for returning to less sustainable practices.

Based on 2009 solid waste data and areas for improvement outlined in recent waste audits, Facilities Management estimates that a waste diversion rate of 70 percent is possible within the next few years (over a 2009 rate of 57 percent), but it will depend on resources, education, and local markets for recyclables.  Members wanted to know what can be done to reduce the supply of solid waste.  It was noted that countless paperless processes have been introduced, including a new Human Resources software called PeopleAdmin to streamline search committees and hiring.  Members asked to see data on campus paper purchases and it was explained that the Council will see these and other metrics at the May meeting as part of the Campus Sustainability Metrics Report being prepared by the Office of Sustainability.
Facilities Management asked the Council for its support in creating a campus-wide policy statement on the need for mandatory recycling by all students, faculty and staff.  It was suggested that members review similar language used by the Division of Student Affairs (attached).  They also asked the Council to consider creating a campus recycling advisory committee to explore opportunities to reduce the generation of solid waste on campus, including source reduction, re-use, and greater recycling participation.   The Council indicated that it would be willing to be of assistance and suggested review of the Student Affairs recycling policy as a first step.
Student Sustainability Fund By-Laws
Members reviewed the draft By-Laws and expressed initial approval.  Student Advisory Subcommittee Chair Joanna Calabrese indicated that the students on the Subcommittee will draft an application form to be used in the fall by those seeking support from the fund.

On a related note, several members explained that there is an opportunity for the Council to use the Student Sustainability Fund project review criteria as a general screen for campus sustainability-related projects seeking funding or endorsement from the Council.  It was suggested that campus projects coming before the Council might seek out a Council “sponsor” willing to present the project to the Council.   The Chair noted that other than the Student Sustainability Fund monies, the Council has no funding to support projects.  Project sponsors may wish to bring projects before the Council to seek its advice and/or endorsement, but a process for this review will need to be established.  The Project Review sub-group (tasked with this issue at a previous meeting) agreed to draft a proposal for a future meeting.  Members of the sub-group include Joanna Calabrese, Joan Kowal, Scott Lupin, and Matthias Ruth.  

Agenda Refection and Planning
At the conclusion of the meeting, the Chair reviewed the topics that have been discussed by the Council since September and asked members to reflect on the topics they most wished to see the Council address.

One member suggested that it would be good to return to topics such as transportation that have been introduced but not been explored in great depth.  In the context of transportation, this might include greater discussion about how to provide low-carbon commuting options for faculty and staff who generally are not served by the largely student-funded Shuttle-UM.  This might also include information about other urban universities and how they are structured to provide these services.  Another member noted that there should be discussion about how the campus transportation business model is tied to parking permit revenue and the conundrum associated with reducing the number of parking permits to support greater campus sustainability.

Another member explained that he is seeking federal funding for sustainability-related campus projects but wonders what is needed to get campus support or endorsement for such a project.  A second member noted that campus units invest resources in the name of sustainability and there is a need for trusted information on the validity of these claims.  Several members underscored the need for greater information sharing about campus sustainability projects – both to educate the campus community about the projects and better explain their rationale, particularly if there is the potential for pushback related to the projects (e.g., energy efficient lighting).  Members agreed that there is a role for the Council in helping to promote and shepherd projects by communicating their connection to campus strategy (e.g., lower the campus carbon footprint and save money) and key initiatives (e.g., Presidents’ Climate Commitment).  It was suggested that greater communication would help establish the Council’s legitimacy as a campus sustainability advisory body.

 A member suggested that the Council might help the campus community identify a list of sustainability-related grant opportunities – perhaps though the campus sustainability website. 
Other Reports

· Smart and Sustainable Campuses Conference – Scott Lupin noted that this national conference would be held at the University of Maryland University College March 21-23 and encouraged members to consider attending.
· Earth MONTH – Heather Lair gave a brief overview of the myriad of sustainability-related events taking place on campus in April.  For the full calendar of events, visit:  http://www.sustainability.umd.edu/content/events/Earth_Month_2010.php
Next Steps
The next Council meeting will take place on April 1, 2010, and will focus on a number of topics including the review of draft language for a campus recycling policy, a request for a campus solid waste and recycling committee, review of the application form for requesting support from the Student Sustainability Fund, and an initial discussion of the campus’ sustainability vision.  Other topics may be considered as time permits.  
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